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Abstract— the study wanted to create the impact of budget 

deficit on economic growth in Tanzania. The determinants 

recognized in the study are foreign exchange, interest rate, 

budget deficit rate and inflation rate. The theories that were 

directing the study are International Dependence Theory, 

Neoclassical Counter- Revolution Theory and Keynesian, Linear 

Stages of Growth. The motive behind to carried out this study 

was the Gross Domestic Product (GDP) was goes down. The 

study opted quantitative research approach and correlation 

research design in form of secondary data from Tanzania for a 

ten (10) year period from 2010 to 2020 (Annual Data). From the 

population of the study the sample size will be 10 observations. 

The data was collected from reliable sources such as Ministry of 

Finance and Planning – Tanzania and International Monetary 

Fund (IMF). The results revealed that the impact of budget 

deficit on GDP depends on how the funds financing the deficit 

used, if it was used for development reasons then it would have a 

positive one but if it is for meeting the recurring expenditures 

then there would be a negative association between the two. The 

study recommends that Tanzania should expand and manage 

effectiveness in the tax base in order to support their 

expenditure sufficiently and assist to increase the multiplier that 

promote to create output therefore economic development. The 

study also recommends that Tanzania should generate more 

revenue sources to boost the income in order to reduce 

dependence on developed countries and also to generate 

favorable environment for more opportunities 
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I. INTRODUCTION 

Commercial banks have a strategic and essential contribution 

Economic growth produce the environment for economic 
development and enhanced quality of life by increasing the 

capacity of people, companies, and communities to increase 

the use of their ability and proficiency to support innovation, 

responsibly produce, trade valuable goods and services [2]. It 

requires successful, joint institutions paying attention on 

advancing common gain for the private and public sectors [1]. 

Economic growth involves development of human capital, 

improve significant infrastructure, increasing the literacy ratio, 

improvement of health and safety and others areas that aim at 

increasing the universal wellbeing of the people [8]. The terms 

economic growth and economic development are used 

interchangeably but there is a very big dissimilarity between 

the two. Economic development is a government rule to boost 

the economic, ensuring a stable political environment and 

social welfare.  Economic growth can be sighted as a sub 

group of economic development. Economic growth on the 

other side is the universal increase in the nation products and 

services productivity [4]. 

 

A budget deficit is when a nation’s government spends more 
than it takes in from taxes or other types of revenue [3]. Even 

if companies, individuals, other organizations can sprint 

deficits, the word usually related to governments and so it can 

also be known as government budget deficit, while a structural 

deficit is when a budget deficit persists for some time. 

Structural deficits will ultimately pose a challenge for any 

government. Deficits are supported by borrowing, and 

continued borrowing caused to an accumulation of loans [1]. 

The capability to pay off this debt is measured by a country’s 

debt comparative to its GDP, referred to as its debt to GDP 

ratio [5]. If the ratio obtain too high, investors will worry that 

the government will also fail to pays on this debt, or will go 
down its value away by monetizing the debt and thus trick a 

high inflation rate and finally affects the economic growth  

negatively [1]. Economic growth is of great significance to 

Tanzanian economy as it contributes to the welfare of the 

economy as well as the people in general. A deficit rule plays 

a crucial role in helping nations to achieve macroeconomic 

strength, poverty alleviation, sustainable growth and, income 

redistribution [4]. For this reason, the majority of governments 

employ the budget as effective instrument in accomplishing 

their economic objectives [7]. This means that great and 

accumulating budget deficit may not unavoidably be a bad 
rule objective if such deficits are successfully utilized to 

improve economic development [6]. It is in line with this that 

an appropriate operational definition and measure of budget 

insufficiency must be clearly stated [1]. If not, the happening 

of large nominal budget deficit may be ambiguous depending 

on the prepared measure adopted by an exacting nation [6]. 

 

Despite important development in economy, there is still a 

challenge of current sustainability analysis focuses on fiscal 

conditions that may delay economic development, increase tax 

burdens or transfer noteworthy costs to future taxpayers [1]. 
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These dimensions reflect concerns that governments 

accumulate long term liabilities that do not appear in current 

budgets but may disadvantage future generations when they 

are due [7]. Government deficit spending in Tanzania has 

been the topic of much concern in Tanzania's present 

economic challenges [11]. Mainly, government spending is 

careful to have contributed significantly to the country's 

inflation and external imbalance. The government has been 

continuously pursuing an expansionary fiscal policy with the 
exemption of the years 1997, 1998 and 2000. Empirical 

evidence shows that there are different associations obtainable 

between budget deficit and economic growth (GDP) based on 

the purpose and time on which the deficit is predictable to 

serve, also showed little locally researched studies [9]. The 

previous studies did not show why while each nation operates 

under increasingly budget deficit the rate of economic growth 

is increasing at a decreasing rate [4]. Therefore this study 

intends to establish the effect of budget deficit on economic 

growth measured by GDP in Tanzania for the aim of 

contributing to the perspective of literature and researched 

materials; this is because the study has not been done by many 
local authors (Tanzania). Furthermore to find out if the budget 

deficit contributes to the rising rate of economic growth 

(GDP) at a declining rate especially countries like Tanzania. 

Does budget deficit have negative, positive or constant 

association with economic growth in term of GDP? 

   

II. LITERATURE REVIEW 

According to [5] in their research work which was mainly 

intended to find the association between budget deficit and 

economic development in Pakistan, they found a negative 

association between budget deficit and economic 

development. The negative effect of the budget deficit on the 

economic development was because governments are short of 

the possessions to meet their expenses in the long-run. Their 
savings as well as revenues are not sufficient to meet their 

expenses. The other variables (similar to variables used in this 

study) included in their model also affect the economic 

development was inflation has a negative effect on GDP, and 

increase in inflation rate also affect the interest rate. The 

governments must take measures to manage the deficit to 

attain positive level of the economic expansion. 

 

Empirical evidence examines the relationship between budget 

deficit and economic development from Malaysia’s 

viewpoint. Four variables were used, namely government’s 

debt, real GDP, non-productive expenditures and productive 

expenditures [9]. Previous study found that there is no long-

run association between budget deficit and economic 

development of Malaysia, reliable with the Ricardian 

correspondence hypothesis [10]. However, productive 
expenditure has positive long run association with the 

economic development. In box if there is an alarm in the 

Malaysian economy, the only variables that can assist to join 

the economy to its equilibrium is the changes in GDP and 

productive expenditures. For future suggestion, it is 

recommended that other scholars will improve this research 

by including other developing countries as the sample of 

analyses [2]). 

 

According to [7] looked at the relationship between budget 

deficit and economic development for 30 developing 

countries from 1970 to 1990. By using panel data analysis, 

they found that the budget deficit assist the economy to rise 

provided that the deficits were due to productive expenditures 

such as education, health and capital expenditures. Same 

conclusion is derived based on the research made by Fischer. 

Huge budget deficit assist Morocco and Italy to produce since 

the extreme spending assist to raise the level of personal 
consumption in the short run. It was appropriate to the deficits 

which were used to decrease the weight of taxation from the 

consumers’ viewpoint. In the long run, massive budget 

deficits insolvent the level of economic development for these 

two nations since they have to shift aggressively in paying 

back all the public debts [8]. Little research established with 

the new classical economies’ attention, in which there is 

negative association between budget deficit and economic 

development. Normally, the government has to use fund 

within or outside in order to budget deficit [4]. An increase in 

the demand of the debts capable funds by the government will 

collapse the level of personal investment due to an increase in 
the interest rate. The decline in the private investment will 

absolutely reduce the level of economic development. Based 

on the research conducted [7] the previous statement is 

established to be true from the case of the United States from 

1960 to 1994. The same end was observed in a research made 

on the sample of government expenditures for 30 developing 

countries. Massive budget deficits had significantly reduce 

the level of public savings and personal investment [4]. Apart 

from that, maximum budget deficits will give indication to the 

people that the government has lost direct in controlling the 

money. It was observed that the nations that faced budget 
deficits have lower development rate as compared to nations 

that faced with surplus budget [2].  

 

A persistent increasing in budget deficits will also causes to a 

challenge of insolvency [5]. As a consequence, the investors 
will have fewer confidences to invest in a nation [1]. It will 

support to decrease the economic development of nations. 

Apart from that, the budget deficit can also decrease the 

economic development of nations based on the viewpoint of 

election and politic process.  According to [9], found that 

maximum budget deficit proof by nations will give negative 

alarm to the people that the government authorities did not 

perform well in managing the funds of nations. As a 

consequence, there is a chance of re-election process to be 

carried out in order to substitute the authorities. Not directly, 

the authorities who did not perform well may not be capable 
to bring the nation to the higher level [6]. Therefore, it will 

not add to high economic development due to lack of 

confidence among people, investors and other neighboring 

nations [4].  Previous study revealed that a positive 

association between economic development and budget 

deficits in Kenya [10]. Timely improvement of fiscal balance 

in the short run would involve slower expansion, but it would 

be positive for increase and normal of living over the longer 

run compared with deferred adjustment [8]. Timely correction 

of the foreign deficits through exchange rate adjustments, still 

if it occurs easily, is likely to be connected with lower near 

term development. A delayed correction of the foreign deficit 
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may involve larger macroeconomic costs of operation to a 

sustainable position [7].  

 

According to [5] recommends that fiscal deficits do not seem 

to necessarily activate inflation in the short-run, but in the 

long-run. Also, unidirectional causality running from inflation 

to the fiscal deficit, from money supply to the fiscal deficit, 

and a criticism causal effect between money supply and 

inflation in the short-run are found. Thus, in the short-term, 

contractionary monetary policy to reduce inflation in Uganda 

need not focus on budget deficit reduction, but rather on other 

macroeconomic determinants of inflation, and inflation 

should be contained to alleviate its impact on the budget 

deficit. Empirical evidence on Tanzania showed a strong 
positive association between inflation and budget deficit [2].  

According to [2] observed a weak relationship between the 

variables in developed countries and a strong positive 

relationship in Less Developing Countries (LDCs). The 

Tanzanian economy has remained one of the incomplete 

numbers of nations that has practiced a relatively high 

inflation rate, escort by high fiscal deficits for a protracted 

period in the absence of any hyper-inflation. Since [5] 

observed inflation affect the economic growth negatively in 

the long-run and there is a positive association between 

inflation and budget deficit this means budget deficit also 

affect economic growth negatively. Previous study suggested 
that fiscal deficits are inflationary in high inflation economies 

and developing countries, but not in low inflation and 

developed countries [2]. Also in response to a positive 

government deficit alarm, the current account remains 

constant in Kenya, Nigeria and Tunisia. Empirical evidence 

shows that the large fiscal deficits are the cause of current 

account deficits, and that fiscal deficits are inflationary and 

future recommended that African countries should spend their 

resources on projects that will speed up the level of 

development [5]. 

 

III. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY 

The study opted quantitative research approach since involve 

the budget deficit and Gross Domestic Product (GDP) from 

Tanzania. The study adopted correlation research design in 

form of secondary data from Tanzania. The Population of the 

study was budget deficit and Gross Domestic Product (GDP) 

from 2010 to 2020 financial years (Annual Data). From the 

population of the study the sample size will be 10 

observations. Purposive sampling was used to select the 

Tanzania is a research area of the study; The reason of 

selecting Tanzania is one of the countries that face budget 

deficit and therefore leads to decrease GDP. The data was 

collected from reliable sources such as Ministry of Finance 
and Planning – Tanzania and International Monetary Fund 

(IMF). 

 

Econometric Model Specification: Multiple Linear 

Regression Model (MLRM) was used to examine the effect of 

budget deficit on economic growth in Tanzania. The reason of 

choosing the MLRM is due to the reality that the nature of 

dependent variable is “continuous” so that MLRM is suitable 

for this research. 

 

 

GDPY = Gross Domestic Product, BD=Budget 

Deficit Rate, IR= Interest Rate, FE= Foreign Exchange, IFR 

Inflation Rate, = Error Term. 

 

GDPY = Gross Domestic Product,  = 

Constant Term, BD=Budget Deficit Rate, IR= Interest Rate, 

FE= Foreign Exchange, IFR Inflation Rate, = Error Term. 

 

IV. RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS 

 

Correlation Analysis: Table 1 indicated the correlation 

analysis findings for Tanzania. While budget deficit had 

positive association with economic growth of 0.31622, 

interest rate had negative association with economic 

development of -0.46239. This means that when budget 

deficit raise (decline) economic growth also raise (decline) 
and when interest rate raise (decline) economic growth 

decline (raise). 

Table 1: Correlation Analysis 

 

Economic Development Rate 

(%) 

Budget 

Deficit/GDP 

Rate (%) 

Inter

est 

Rate 

(%) 

Economic 

Development Rate 

(%) 

 

 

1 

  

Budget 

Deficit/GDP 

Rate (%) 

 

0.31622 
 

1 

 

Interest Rate (%) -0.46239 -0.10200 1 

Source: STATA, 2021 

 

Regression Analysis: Table 2 indicates the model summary 

for data. The study recognized the R of 0.286958 and R 

square of 0.256616 showing a weak association between 

economic growth and the variables. R square of 0.256616 

indicated that 26% of total deviations on economic growth 

were accredited by the two variables. 

Table 2: Model Summary 

Regression Statistics  
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Multiple R 0.535685 

R Square 0.286958 

Adjusted R Square 0.256616 

Standard Error 1.73056 

Observations 50 

Source: STATA, 2021 

 

Analysis of Variance: Table 3 shows the Analysis of 

Variance for data regressed. This is recognized if there is 

significant difference between the means of the variables 

under study and also to found the overall significance of the 

model. Since the F is 0.000353 below the 0.05, it can be 

concluded that regression model was significant in giving true 

estimate of the variables and the means of the variables are 

not significant linked. 

 

Regression Findings: Table 4. Show the coefficients of the 

model. There is a significant relationship between economic 

growth and the two variables i.e. budget deficit and interest 

rate because of having a t-statistic figure of more than 2 

(2.19584 and -3.51052 correspondingly). It recognized that 
when budget deficit increased by 1%, economic development 

increased by 0.15391% and when interest rate increased by 

1% economic growth decreased by 0.19498% with a standard 

error of 0.23056 and intercept of 5.68215. T stat figures of 

budget deficit rate (2.19584) and interest rate (-3.51052) are 

more than 2, this means they were the variables which have 

effect on economic growth among the selected variables. 

Therefore from the regression results, the estimated model is 

following; 

 

Y=5.68215 + 0.15391 X1 - 0.19498 X2 + 1.73056 

 

Table 4:  Regression Findings 

Coefficients Standard 

Error 

T-Stat P-Value 

Intercept 5.68215 0.67501 8.41789 0.00000 

Budget Deficit/ 

GDP Rate (%) 

0.15391 0.07009 2.19584 0.03307 

Interest Rate 

(%) 

-0.19498 0.05554 -3.51052 0.00100 

Source: STATA, 2021 

 

The study findings indicated that there is certainly 

association between budget deficit and economic growth 

(Gross Domestic Product)). The regression indicated that 

1% change in budget deficit established a 0.15391% or 

15.39% positive alteration in the growth of the economy. It 

indicated that the expenditure that beats the revenue was put 

on productive speculation. Also 1% alteration in interest rate 

contributed 0.19498% or 19.498% negative alteration in 

economic growth, which indicated when cost of borrowing 

decline investors invest more due to reasonable capital and 

so increases growth. In any given year the economic growth 

was 5.68215 while all the predictor variables be equal to 

zero that is y-intercept. In Tanzania, the association found to 

be positive i.e. when budget deficit raises (decline); 

economic growth raises (decline). The findings were the 
way they are because of fewer number of variable which 

were under deliberation and therefore the weak association 

between the variables, also the reasons why budget deficit 

greater than before each year, Tanzania had no enough 

revenue to meet their development expenditures, as the 

investment augmented budget deficit augmented. This 

finding powerfully sustain the traditional Keynesian tenets 

that augmented government expenditure can assist attain 

expansionary fiscal policy as it leads to an boost in domestic 

production, making private investors become more hopeful 

about future course of the economy and start invest more 

capital and therefore increased capital growth that through 
multiplier process attain positive economic development. 

The Keynesians strongly recommend that government 

expenditure raise aggregate demand, which enhances the 

effectiveness of personal investments and additional causes 

to advanced level of investment to profit from on the 

enhanced aggregate demand in the economy. 

  

 

According to [5] recommended that the government 

spending should be more on productive sectors of the 

economy and sufficient monetary policy should be geared 
towards balancing the role money supply plays to both 

budget deficits and inflation. Previous study recommended 

that there is a positive association between the two variables. 

It indicated that 1% change in budget deficits contributes 

6.6% positive change in the development of an economy [8]. 

It indicated that the expenditure that surpassed the revenue 

was place on productive business enterprise. The previous 

level of budget deficits was also found to have positive 

impact on economic growth at 5% level and that 1% change 

in the prior level of budged deficits raise development by 

0.09%. This might on the other side imply that budget 

deficits crowds-out private sector investment as government 
borrows expansively from the domestic financial 

institutions, approaching up the interest rate on investment 

fund necessary by the private sector which today careful by 

many economies as the engine of development and therefore 

need facilitating situation on which to succeed. 

 

V.CONCLUSION 

Budget Deficit is component of most of the developing 

nations’ yearly monetary budgets in the world like Tanzania 
[7]. This study wanted to establish the impact of budget 

deficit on Gross Domestic Product (GDP) in Tanzania. 

Results indicated that there exist a positive association 

between budget deficit and Gross Domestic Product in 

Tanzania and these findings are dedicated with the 

Keynesian. From the dynamic growth model, this study 
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concludes that fiscal deficits can raise 40% GDP as it improve 

efficiency by providing education, infrastructure,  health and 

harmonise personal and community attention. Because the 

positive effects resulted from data for Tanzania, these 

disguised that the Tanzania invested a lot on development 

expenditures but also the researcher careful only the four (4) 

economic variables such as budget deficit, interest rate, 

inflation rate and foreign exchange rate however only two 

economic variables interest rate and budget deficit rate were 
appropriate for regression reasons. Deficit financing is also 

compulsory and positive device to improve economic 

development in Tanzania facing scarcity of capital. 

Nevertheless, it is essential to highlight that fiscal deficits 

should be undertaken with a competent and well-executed 

plan for economic growth. The study also suggested that 

Tanzania should produce more revenue sources to improve 

the income in order to decrease dependence on developed 

countries and also to generate favorable environment for more 

opportunities. 

 

This study suggest that for future research to be done on the 
effect of exactly components of public expenditure such as  , 

education, expenditure on military, health and social security 

welfare and other variables on economic development and 

growth to establish Keynes’ supposition that public 

expenditure absolutely prompt development and growth via 

the multiplier effect, thereby crowding-in private sector 

investment. 
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